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Minutes 

Economic Development Committee 

February 6, 2018 
 
 
 

A meeting of the Economic Development Committee (EDC) of the Portland City 

Council was held on Tuesday, February 6, 2018 at 5:30 p.m. in Room 209 of Portland 

City Hall.  Present from the Committee was its Chair Councilor Justin Costa and members 

Councilors Nicholas Mavodones and Spencer Thibodeau.    Also present from the City 

Council was Mayor Ethan Strimling.  Present from the City staff were Associate Corporation 

Counsel Michael Goldman, Assessor Chris Huff, City Manager Jon Jennings, Economic 

Development Director Greg Mitchell, Senior Executive Assistant Lori Paulette, and Parking 

Manager John Peverada. 

Chair Costa welcomed everyone to the first meeting this of the EDC, and 

introductions were then made. 

Item #1:  Communication:  Minutes of previous meetings held on October 3, 2017,  October 

24, 2017, and November 28, 2017. 

Because the EDC members have changed from last year, with the exception of Councilor 

Thibodeau, Chair Costa said that these meeting Minutes have been forwarded to the Committee 

as a communication and for the record. 

Mayor Strimling asked about the costs for an Employment Disparity Study, and Mr. 

Mitchell said that the study scope and costs are being formulated and expected to have this to the 

Committee for its meeting on February 20th. 

Item #2:  Public Hearing and vote to recommend to the City Council a lease at 94 

Free Street and Spring Parking Garage Revenue Sharing Agreement to support the 

Eastern Conference Hockey Team League. 
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Mr. Mitchell said that the lease is for the office space formerly occupied by the Portland 

Pirates, and the Parking Garage Revenue Sharing Agreement (PGRSA) is for the Spring Street 

Garage on game days.  Both are for a term of 15 years to coincide with Portland Hockey LLC’s 

agreement at the Cross Insurance Arena.   Mr. Mitchell then described the staggered lease rental 

rates. 

Mr. Jennings said he was part of the negotiating team with Cross Insurance Arena and 

with Spectrum Venue Management when they were selected.  The intent is to grow with the team 

for both Cross Insurance Arena and the City.  The lease terms may not seem like much revenue 

to the City, but the first years associated with establishing a sports team can be difficult. 

Mr. Mitchell said the office lease is for approximately 2,400 sq. ft. of space that has been 

vacant for over 20 months with little interest, and there is no parking included as part of the 

Lease.  In addition, the City will be provided with four season tickets annually at no cost. 

Regarding the PGRSA, Mr. Mitchell said that years 1 through 7 will have the parking 

garage revenues go to Portland Hockey LLC, less the City’s costs for staff and security.  

Beginning with year 8, game day revenue will be the lessor of the average revenue sharing for 

the sixth and seventh year, or all parking garage revenue minus security and City staff expenses. 

Councilor Thibodeau said that he is excited to have hockey back in Portland, and then 

suggested that section 5(c) of the lease have further clarification, and that the default section 

include a rent section. 

Mayor Strimling requested that the prior PGRSA be emailed to him, and discussion then 

followed on the revenue sharing.  Mr. Goldman provided this example as what could happen at 

year 8:  If the average revenue share for years 6 and 7 was $20,000, for example, then in year 8, 

if parking revenues for game nights are $15,000 (after deducting City expenses), then the team 
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would get $15,000.  But, if parking revenues for game nights are $25,000 (after deducting City 

expenses) in year 8, then the City would get $5,000 and the team would get $20,000. 

Councilor Mavodones said that if there is further discussion on the revenue sharing, 

which appears to have been negotiated, the Committee should consider going into executive 

session. 

Councilor Thibodeau said that he was involved with prior executive sessions was fine 

with the PGRSA as presented. 

Chair Costa asked if there was any public comment on this item. 

Adam Goldberg of Spectrum Venue Management and representing Portland Hockey LLC 

thanked the Committee for taking this up.  They have been working closely with Mr. Mitchell 

and looked forward to branding the space and coming back here in 15 years to renew. 

Seeing no further public comment, Chair Costa closed the public comment session. 

Councilor Mavodones made a motion to forward the Lease and PRSGA in substantial 

form as presented to the City Council for approval; Councilor Thibodeau seconded the motion. 

Councilor Mavodones wished Portland Hockey LLC all the best and was not surprised 

that there was very little interest in leasing that office space.  The structure of both documents 

make sense in the overall scheme of things. 

Councilor Thibodeau said that will support this being moved forward to the City Council 

for approval, noting that there has been no lease income from office space for almost two years, 

and this kind of activity during the Winter months is just what is needed in that area. 

Chair Costa agreed; this is a great opportunity for Portland and is hopeful for a successful 

franchise. 
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Mayor Strimling, regarding the tiered rental, suggested that the math be re-checked, and 

Mr. Mitchell noted that the annual rent in his memo does match the annual rent in the lease.  

However, the per square foot charge in his memo is incorrect in the second tier where it should 

be $5 psf and not $6 psf. 

Seeing no further discussion, Chair Costa asked for a vote on the motion and it passed 

unanimously. 

Item #3:  Public Hearing and vote to recommend to the City Council adding 

additional properties to the City Waterfront Tax Increment Financing (WTIF) District. 

Mr. Mitchell displayed a map showing the TIF Districts on the peninsula now, and then 

where the two additional properties are proposed to be added to the WTIF.  These two properties 

are where the construction is taking place for the Wex Development at Hancock and Thames 

Streets, and the construction project at Union Wharf.  These two development projects are 

estimated to increase the tax base by $20 Million, which would increase municipal TIF revenue 

for various projects in the District, and also result in additional tax sheltering savings of 

approximately $145K per year.  

Mr. Mitchell then described the history of the WTIF being first approved as a ten-year 

TIF, and then amended to add an additional 20 years for the maximum allowed at 30 years, and 

also approved at a 100% capture rate. 

Mr. Mitchell closed saying that this Committee will also review other properties to be 

added to this TIF District during 2018, but these two properties standout for adding, particularly 

to have this amendment to MDECD by the first of March, which is their deadline prior to the 

start of the April 1, 2018 Tax Year.  He also noted a typo in the middle of p. 2 of his memo 
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where the total of the estimated tax sheltering benefits should be $366,643 annually, and not 

$269,571 annually. 

Mayor Strimling asked about the impact on the General Fund, and Mr. Jennings indicated 

annual tax sheltering savings of $145K, as well as using the municipal TIF revenue funds for 

various CIP projects that would not need bonding for 20 years. 

Chair Costa asked if the tax sheltering benefits affected the FY19 School budget, and Mr. 

Huff indicated that it would not; any sheltering benefits would begin FY20. 

Discussion then followed on tax sheltering benefits and TIF revenues not in the General 

Fund and dedicated to the Waterfront TIF, with Councilor Mavodones suggesting that a 

hypothetical TIF example be provided to the Council to illustrate how it works. 

Chair Costa asked if there was any public comment; there being none, the public 

comment session was closed. 

Councilor Mavodones made a motion to forward the proposed amendments to the 

Waterfront TIF, as presented, to the City Council with a recommendation for approval; 

Councilor Thibodeau seconded the motion. 

Mayor Strimling expressed concern about revenue spent only in the Waterfront TIF 

District and not anywhere else in the City and the impact on the General Fund. 

Councilor Mavodones said that TIFs are a great economic tool, and Portland has a TIF 

Policy in place and this is consistent with that Policy.   

Mr. Jennings said that staff will draft a memo to the Mayor and Council to clarify 

sheltering values, as well as TIF revenues and how they could be spent based projections, versus 

using General Fund revenue. 
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Seeing no further discussion, Chair Costa asked for a vote on the motion, and it passed 

unanimously. 

Item #4:  EDC Work Plan Accomplishments during 2017, and Highlighted Items for 

possible carryover to 2018 for review and discussion. 

Chair Costa said that the Work Plan in the backup includes accomplishments of the EDC 

in 2017 and items pending for 2018. 

Councilor Mavodones suggested that the EDC needs to be strategic in its goals for the 

year, noting that the backup has many items and perhaps some could be deleted from the last 

page. 

Councilor Thibodeau agreed, noting that the Maine State Pier, Impact Fees, PILOT and 

SILOT fees should be on this year’s Work Plan, as well as outdoor seating establishments and 

open forum for restauranteurs. 

Mr. Jennings noted that, regarding outdoor dining, there is a bill at the Legislature now to 

allow the use of a parking space for outdoor seating.  Regarding Broadband in the City, Mr. 

Jennings said there is a company now who may want to do this on their own at no cost to the 

City.  The Maine State Pier/POT continues moving forward on public/private partnerships, 

including CBL.  In addition, PILOT and Impacts fees are being working on and the Committee 

will be briefed as staff feels they could be phased in over time.  The Chapter 14 Land Use 

Ordinance re-write is under way.  Regarding a new Convention Center, Mr. Jennings said that he 

does not expect too much movement on this this year. 

Chair Costa also noted adult education/workforce development is longer term and costly, 

and Mr. Jennings said that there can be research done on what others are doing with adult 

education.   
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Mayor Strimling noted that some items would have a lot of impact on the Committee, like 

the Maine State Pier/POT, and then the Employment Disparity Study would not as once the 

Committee reviews the scope and costs to complete it, a consultant would do the study. 

Mr. Jennings said that a revised work plan will be presented to the Committee for its 

prioritization. 

Item #5:  Executive session:  Pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A. 405(6)(C), the Committee will go into 

executive session to provide City staff general policy guidance regarding the following: 

a. Proposed 44 Hanover Street Purchase and Sale and Lease Agreements; and, 

b. Possible sale of City property located adjacent to the Maine Turnpike and 

Westbrook Street. 
 

A motion was made by Councilor Mavodones, seconded by Councilor Thibodeau to go into 

Executive session pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A. 405(6)(C) to provide City staff general policy guidance 

regarding the proposed 44 Hanover Street Purchase and Sale and Lease Agreements. 

Chair Costa asked if there was any public comment about going into executive session.  There 

being none, the public comment session was closed. 

Chair Costa then asked for a vote on the motion and it passed unanimously at 7:00 p.m.; at 

approximately 7:25 p.m., the Committee came out of executive session. 

A motion was then made by Councilor Mavodones, seconded by Councilor Thibodeau to go into 

Executive session pursuant to 1 M.R.S.A. 405(6)(C) to provide City staff general policy guidance 

regarding possible sale of City property located adjacent to the Maine Turnpike and Westbrook Street. 

Chair Costa asked if there was any public comment about going into executive session.  There 

being none, the public comment session was closed. 

Chair Costa then asked for a vote on the motion and it passed unanimously at 7:25 p.m.; at 

approximately 7:35 p.m., the Committee came out of executive session and the meeting adjourned. 

    Respectfully, Lori Paulette 
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The TIF was entered into to assist with the construction of a parking structure for the 

development plan for the area adjacent to Hancock Street. 

 

9.  Avesta/Pearl Place  (Affordable Housing TIF) 

 

Duration:  30 year term (FY08 through FY37) 

Percentages:  Various percentages captured value to return to Developer based on Maine 

State Housing Authority Certificate of Approval, to a maximum of $22,000 annual cap. 

Location:  Oxford and Pearl Streets 

 

This TIF is an affordable housing TIF to assist in the creation of affordable housing in the 

City’s Bayside area along Oxford and Pearl Streets. 

 

10. Creative Portland Development and Arts  (Economic Development TIF) 

 

NOTE:  This area wide TIF District was reduced/renamed by the City Council on 

February 19, 2015, reducing the geography to just the Baxter Library property (see #10a 

below), and renaming it the Baxter Library TIF District with the term ending FY19; this 

will take effect with FY16). 

 

Original Duration:  15-year term (FY10 through FY24); Term amended as noted above to 

end FY19. 

Original Percentages:  100% capture; annually, the City Council may adjust this TIF 

capture rate to place property tax revenue in the City General Fund; Percentage amended 

to reflect the 65% capture for the Baxter Library project. 

Original Location:  Multiple properties included in the Downtown Area; Location 

amended as noted above to be only the Baxter Library property. 

 

This TIF was originally created to assist in maintaining the creative economy businesses 

through the creation of the Creative Portland Corporation and TIF funds to assist in funding 

its administrative personnel and program of activities up to a maximum of $100,000 

annually.  This element of the original TIF District is now included in the recently 

created Downtown Transit Oriented Development (TOD) TIF District – See Item #18 

below. 

 

  10a. Baxter Library LP at 621 Congress Street (Economic  

         Development TIF) 

 

  Duration:  9-year term (FY11 through FY19) 

Percentage:  Lesser of annual 65% to return to Developer or amount necessary to 

service project debt.  Adjustments to annual payment if project refinancing occurs. 

  Location: 621 Congress Street 

 

The City entered into the CEA in order to assist with the reuse, redevelopment, and 

preservation of a hallmark downtown building built in 1888, where adaptive reuse 

of this former library is challenging and expensive.  This Project will add $2.5 

Million in new municipal assessed commercial valuation and generate an average 

of $16,000 annually, in funds, to support the Creative Economy TIF Program or 
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the City’s General Fund as directed by the City Council.  The reuse of this building 

will accommodate the relocation of the VIA Group, bringing its 64 employees to 

this upper area of downtown Portland.   

 

11.   McAuley Place  (Economic Development TIF) 

 

Duration:  30 year term (FY10 through FY39) 

Percentages:  60% to Recipient; 40% to City General Fund. 

Location:  605 Stevens Avenue 

 

This TIF was created to assist in the renovation of the former Mother House/Convent (built 

over 100 years ago) on Stevens Avenue into a market rate independent senior living 

community, including 45 to 50 apartments in the renovated Convent; 25 to 30 apartments 

(new construction) in an addition to the Convent; and, 36 units (new construction) located 

in three townhouse/cottages adjacent to the Convent. 

 

12.   PowerPay/Portland Public Market  (Economic Development TIF) 

 

Duration:  30 year term (FY11 through FY40) 

Percentages:  Years 1 through 8 – 75% to Developer, 25% to City General Fund; Years 9 

through 30 – 50% to Developer, 50% to City General Fund. 

Location:  25 Preble Street 

 

This TIF district was created to support the retention and expansion of PowerPay along 

with redeveloping an important asset in Portland’s Downtown that was formerly known as 

the Portland Public Market.  Because of the complex renovation issues and the high cost 

associated with redeveloping the Portland Public Market property, PowerPay requested TIF 

assistance to cover the Project financing gap.  PowerPay renovated and moved its 

headquarters to this location with well over 150 employees.  

 

13. Thompson’s Point Development Company, Inc.  (Transit-Oriented TIF) 

 

Duration:  30 year term (FY15 through FY44). 

 

Percentages:   

Phase One of Project:  Years 1 through 10 – 75% to Developer and 25% to City transit-

oriented projects; years 11 through 15 – 60% to Developer, 25% to City transit-oriented 

projects, and 15% to City’s General Fund; years 16 through 20 – 50% to Developer, 25% 

to City transit-oriented projects, and 25% to City’s General Fund; years 21 through 30 – 

40% to Developer, 25% to City transit-oriented projects, and 35% to City’s General Fund.  

 

Phases Two and Three of Project:  Years 1 through 30 – 0% to Developer; 25% to City 

transit-oriented projects; 75% to City’s General Fund. 

 

Location:  Thompson’s Point 

This Transit-Orient Development (TOD) Tax Increment Financing (TIF) District was 

created to support Thompson’s Point Development Company Inc.’s redevelopment of 
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supporting infrastructure (parking, loading, sidewalks …) severely limit the potential reuse of the 

building as currently configured.  

  

See sections entitled “Eastern Waterfront Public Infrastructure Investment” and “Establishing New 

Policy Direction” for more information and inter-relationship with approaches to improving 

utilization of the POT. 

 

At the September 5, 2017 EDC meeting, City Waterfront Coordinator Bill Needelman provided the 

Committee with an overview and process to go forward, including conducting an inventory of uses, 

understanding current conditions, and coordination with existing operations.  In the short-term, 

provide basic circulation and utilities changes and moving utilities into the main building.  The 

second floor provides the most opportunity for increased development; the main floor is used by the 

City, storage in the winter for cruise ship activities, as well as Ready Seafood’s use and other marine 

dependent uses. 

 

On October 2, 2017, the City Council held a workshop on suggested plans for the future of the POT, 

which was then followed by an EDC meeting on November 28, 2017, with staff providing illustrative 

redevelopment concepts for feedback from the Committee, including a draft updated Policy 

Statement for the POT.  This was favorably received by the Committee, noting that work on this 

would continue with the 2018 EDC. 

 

Since that time, staff has been working on public outreach and will report back to the Committee on 

its findings when appropriate. 

 

Tax Increment Financing  

 

Employment Disparity Study and Workforce Job Training Program 

 

The 2017 EDC recommended that the City Manager and/or his/her designee undertake an analysis of 

the costs associated with the City undertaking an Employment Disparity Study and report back to the 

EDC in January 2018, and to explore the establishment of a City workforce job training program, 

utilizing funds from area-wide TIF Districts to fund the program. 

 

Next Steps:  Staff is researching the scope and cost of conducting an employment disparity study.  

Results of that research are expected to be presented to the EDC in March.   

 

Also, staff will look at other municipal TIF programs regarding utilizing TIF revenue for adult 

education and workforce job training programs and report back to the Committee on its findings. 

 

 FYE2017 Annual TIF Report to City Council:  Annually the Economic Development Department 

issues a City Fiscal Year Report related to Portland TIF District activity. This report is available on 

the City web page at:  http://www.portlandmaine.gov/529/Tax-Increment-Financing.  The 2017 

Annual Report will be presented to the EDC at its February 20, 2018 meeting. 

 

Possible Amendments to Waterfront TIF District:  One recommended TIF District amendment to 

discuss, in 2018, is the possible geographic expansion of the Waterfront TIF District. The areas to 

consider including in the Waterfront TIF District are East and West Commercial Street properties due 

to planned private sector investment projects and supporting public infrastructure needs. 

http://www.portlandmaine.gov/529/Tax-Increment-Financing
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	#4:  EDC Draft Work Plan




